TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
May 21, 2012

 I.  CALL TO ORDER
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack.
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 
David R. Petrarca, Jr., Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Acknowledgement

1) Rhode Island State Nurses Association Legislator of the Year: Representative Deb Ruggiero. President Schnack thanked Deb Ruggiero for her services and congratulated her on the award, acknowledged in the Providence Journal and Jamestown Press. Deb, a Jamestown resident, represents Jamestown and Middletown in the General Assembly.   

Councilor Winsor reference the acknowledgement of National Nurses Week at the May 7, 2012 Council Meeting and noted South County Hospital recently achieved the Pathway to Excellence designation by the American Nurses Credentialing Center, making it the first hospital in New England to earn the honor. The award distinguishes the recipient hospitals as best places for nurses to work and recognizes the patient quality of care as enhanced. The South County nurses awarded David Coppe, MD the Physician Colleague and Caring award (husband of Councilor Winsor). RI First Lady Stefanie Chafee (first AIDS nurse in RI) was also in attendance. Discussion continued. 
B) Proclamation
1) No. 2012-15: Jamestown Graduates Week, June 10-16, 2012. The Proclamation was read by Councilor Michael White.       

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adopt Resolution No. 2012-15 Jamestown Graduates Week, June 10–16, 2012. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
IV.  COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to convene as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board at 7:05 p.m. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

A) Request for a motion that the application listed below will be in order for hearing at a meeting of said Licensing Board on Monday, June 11, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. and advertised in the Jamestown Press for the May 24th and May 31st editions. NOTICE: Is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following application has been received by the Town Council for the license TRANSFER under said Act, for the period December 1, 2011 to November 30, 2012:

TRANSFER:

CLASS B – VICTUALER

Portuguese American Citizens Club

dba: Portuguese American Citizens Club

11 Pemberton Avenue/138 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

TO:

Jamestown Tavern, LLC

dba: Jamestown Tavern

11 Pemberton Avenue/138 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

NEW LICENSE:

Jamestown Tavern, LLC

dba: Jamestown Tavern

11 Pemberton Avenue/138 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

The above application will be in order for hearing at a meeting of said Licensing Board on Monday, June 11, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. at the Jamestown Town Hall Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue, Jamestown, RI, at which time and place all remonstrants may make their objections against the granting of this license.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to proceed to advertise in the May 24th and May 31st editions of the Jamestown Press the public hearing for the Liquor License transfer from Portuguese American Citizen’s Club to Jamestown Tavern on Monday, June 11, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adjourn as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

V.  CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the consent Agenda need not be removed for single simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) 1) and C) 3).
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council Minutes:

2)        May 7, 2012 (special meeting)

3)        May 7, 2012 (executive session)

B)
Bills and Payroll

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Board of Canvassers (04/03/2012)

2)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (03/20/2012)
4)
Jamestown Planning Commission (05/02/2012)

D)
Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

1)
Resolution of the East Greenwich Town Council: Supporting Senate Bill 
2928 “An Act Relating to Taxation – Taxation of Farm, 

Forest and Open Space Lane

2)
Proclamation of the East Greenwich Town Council: Proclaiming May as Brain Tumor Awareness Month
E)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
A) Adoption of Council Minutes 
1) May 7, 2012 (regular meeting) Councilor Winsor commented on her statements referenced on page 15 of 17 under Unfinished Business. A) Fort Getty, 7th line down, missing is her statement that she suggested a Fort Getty Committee and President Schnack also advocated for a committee. President Schnack objected to that statement as he did not suggest formation of a committee. Councilor Winsor stated she would review the video tape of the Fort Getty Workshop. President Schnack objected to the revision of the Minute. Councilor Winsor stated her comments were not included in the Minutes Councilor Murphy noted the Minutes are not a verbatim transcript of the dialogue, they are a synopsis. President Schnack noted it is not necessary for all comments to be part of the Minutes and asked if there was a second to Councilor Winsor’s motion to amend the Minutes. There was none. Councilor Winsor expressed her opinion that this was censorship. Discussion continued.
C)         Minutes of Boards, Commissions and Committees 
3)
 Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (04/10/2012). Councilor Winsor noted Library Director Fogarty expressed an interest in having a permanent book sale space in the Library as well as pursuing secondary sales through Amazon or another online book seller. Councilor Winsor complimented the Director and Trustees for their ingenuity. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve Consent Agenda items A) Council Minutes 1) May 7, 2012 (regular meeting) and C) Minutes of Boards and Commissions 3) Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (04/10/2012). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

VI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

None.
VII.  COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, 
COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report  
1) Financial Town Meeting. Town Administrator Keiser reported June 4, 2012 is the date. Per the Town Charter, any notice of amendment to alter the budget adopted by the Town Council by more than $10,000 must be submitted 20 days prior to the FTM. As of 4:30 p.m. on Tuesday, May 15th, the deadline for submissions, no notice to amend the budget had been received. The budget adopted and recommended by the Town Council will appear before the FTM, and only amendments of less than $10,000 can be heard. Past rulings by the Moderator determined such amendments can only be adjusted to the bottom line with budget adjustments chosen by Town Administration and the Council. This should be a streamlined meeting. 

Moderator Donnelly informed the Council last week he had major back surgery, with complications, and is not able to fulfill his duties on June 4th. Solicitor Ruggeiro indicated the next highest vote getter is elevated to Moderator. There was no opponent in the last election, but there were write-in candidates. The next highest vote getter was Ernest Savastano, who is willing to serve. Discussion continued. This will be addressed later in the agenda. 
2) Fort Getty Pavilion. Town Administrator Keiser reported on the progress. The trusses and columns were completed last week and the roof decking is arriving tomorrow morning. The cedar casing around the columns will be placed this week. Payton’s Pace will go forward with tents on the slab inside the structure. Every effort will be made to install the roof decking by the end of next week, with final completion by June 11th. Council members commented use of the Pavilion will increase upon completion. It is a very nice, attractive structure, with an open feel due to the higher roof and lighter color. A renaming ceremony will be scheduled (at the June 11th or June 18th meeting) for the latter part of June, after completion of the Pavilion. The Council will also adopt a Resolution for the renaming. Discussion continued.  
3) Energy Efficiency Report.  Town Administrator Keiser reported that Johnson Controls indicated they are feverishly working to complete the report. The draft report is summarized in his memorandum. Conservation measures were referenced and the estimated energy savings is approximately $33,000 annually. The estimated total cost of retrofits and replacements is $336,301. The Town has $130,000 in capital funding and the plan proposes to fund the balance of $206,301 through reductions in electricity and heating expenses, with a payback period of ten years. Other sources of funding and grants were referenced. Councilor Murphy suggested conferring with Lew Kitts, School District Director of Buildings and Maintenance, regarding available grants. Representatives of WCRPC and Johnson Controls (JCI) will be in attendance at the next meeting to discuss the report recommendations in detail. The agenda will include Town Council approval of the project and authorization to enter into a performance contract with JCI for a specified amount with a guaranteed annual payback. Energy savings will pay the balance and there will be no additional cash outlay by the Town. Favorable bids were received for heating replacement. Solar water pre-heating options were referenced. This was investigated, but was found not to be cost effective. 

4) Regional Emergency Sheltering. Chief Mello and Lt. Deneault attended a workshop hosted by Lt. Governor Roberts on Emergency Sheltering. The Red Cross is looking to utilize emergency shelters and volunteers more efficiently in the aftermath of natural disasters. Regional Shelters are being planned to consolidate resources and supply better services for a larger number of people. As Jamestown is an island with bridge access, during severe conditions there will be Red Cross support to maintain our Shelter until the bridges are reopened. When that occurs a site will be maintained for minimal services (food, water, showers), with off-site overnight stays provided by a regional facility. Discussion continued.     
5) 44 Southwest Avenue. Town Administrator Keiser reported the closing took place, the check is in hand, and the $350,000 is directed to the Water Division. 
Councilor Murphy noted the Fort Getty campground is almost filled for the season and asked for the status of improvements and procedures, including parking issues. Mr. Keiser stated the Recreation Department notified the campers of new procedures and safety concerns, including decks and the right to inspect. Campers were informed if standards were not met, decks and/or campers could be ordered removed. Campers were requested to provide signed waivers, including guests, for property brought on site. Campers understood the Town’s position, and there was 100% compliance. Also indicated was the Town’s directive for more orderly parking than in the past. Building Official Fred Brown is conducting casual inspections. Discussion continued. 

Safety light issues were referenced, and Public Works Director Mike Gray informed the Council the problems have been corrected and lights are working properly. Mr. Gray will follow-up on this issue. Regarding the naming of the west trail, Councilor Murphy suggested Bucky Caswell of the Fire Department. He has served JFD for 65 years and is still active and assists the Recreation Department. Discussion continued.  

B) Finance Director’s Report. The report is accepted.
C) Town Council Liaison Reports.
1) Product Stewardship. Councilor Murphy noted he attended the Product Stewardship meeting.  He will have more information for the Council on a Bill regarding paint recycling. If passed, paint recycling will be conducted and required at any hardware, home store or other outlet where paint is sold. Mr. Murphy will give a final report in two months.  
2) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor referenced the Bio Blitz in the beginning of June and urged citizens to follow what is happening in the newspaper, sign-up and participate. 
VIII.  PUBLIC HEARINGS

None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

A) Ordinances

1) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, Article III. Tax Exemptions and Abatements, Division 3 Members of Volunteer Ambulance Association and Fire Department, Sec. 66-86 through Sec. 66-89; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing at the June 18, 2012 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to proceed to advertise for public hearing at the June 18, 2012 Council Meeting for Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, Article III. Tax Exemptions and Abatements, Division 3 Members of Volunteer Ambulance Association and Fire Department, Sec. 66-86 through Sec. 66-89. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. William Murphy recuses and files the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
B) Resolutions

1) No. 2012-14: Town Owned Piers, Floating Docks, Wharfs and Jetties. President Schnack noted there is a memorandum from the Harbor Commission on this Resolution listed as 2) under Communications. The Resolution was read by Vice President Bowen.
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to adopt Resolution No. 2012-14: Town Owned Piers, Floating docks, Wharfs and Jetties. 
Discussion. The previous Resolution was modified to include the new northeast touch and go, and the language was approved by the Harbor Commission. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
X.  COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications
1) Memorandum of Jamestown Harbor Commission re: Donated floating docks for Fort Getty
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Harbor has the offer for the donation. Wave screens were discussed. A plan is under development and must go before CRMC. The floating docks were accepted and received last week, and are stored at Fort Wetherill.

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Memorandum of Jamestown Harbor Commission re: Town Council Resolution for Piers, Floating Docks, Wharfs and Jetties  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
3) Memorandum of Jamestown Harbor Commission re: Aquidneck Ferry proposal 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. The ferry proposal was reviewed by the Harbor Commission. Captain Addison Closson came before them several times, and a sub-committee was formed to study the issue and make a recommendation. The sub-committee advised the membership to deny the proposal due to the lack of need for this type of ferry service and the extensive infrastructure improvements that would be necessary to accommodate the Aquidneck Ferry at any of the Town landings. The Harbor Commission voted unanimously to deny the request. No Council action is required at this time.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
4) Letter of Attorney John A. Murphy re: Proposed municipal wind turbine at Taylor Point  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor stated the communication on behalf of a number of Town residents noted various serious concerns regarding wind turbines. Council members expressed that they agreed they had concerns and stated that is why this is under consideration and we are going through an extensive process and giving it due deliberation.  Discussion continued.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XI.  LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application
1) Applicant:
American Legion Arnold Zweir Post 22
Event:

Memorial Day Parade
Date:

May 28, 2012 



Location: 
Lawn Avenue, Watson Avenue, North Road, Narragansett 




Avenue and Veterans Square 

A motion was made William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Event/Entertainment license application of American Legion Arnold Zweir Post 22 for the annual Memorial Day Parade subject to all Town conditions. 
Discussion. Councilor Murphy stated next year we should have the Town do the application, as it is the Town’s parade, and it would be easier for all involved in the process. Council members agree, and in the future, the Town will file the application. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
B) One Day Peddler License Application
1) 
Applicant:
Veterans of Foreign Wars


Event:

Annual Poppy Sale (Memorial Day Parade)


Date:

May 28, 2012



Location: 
Veterans Square
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Peddler license application of the Veterans of Foreign Wars subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM

A) Scheduled to Address. None

B) Non-scheduled to Address.
Ellen Winsor. President Schnack asked for clarification whether this is something the Council has business doing or is it something separate from the Council. Councilor Winsor noted at the last meeting she stated she would review the video tape of the Fort Getty workshop, which she did. Mr. Schnack stated that is not appropriate for Open Forum, and the Council speaks on Council matters, as the Council, and she is sitting as a Council member, and it would be inappropriate for her to speak as a citizen. Ms. Winsor stated as a citizen she would like to speak and stated citizens and Council members can speak during Open Forum. Mr. Schnack stated it is inappropriate to speak on Council matters on the agenda during Open Forum. Councilor Winsor noted she has a right to speak. President Schnack stated as President he runs the meeting and this discussion is not appropriate. Councilor Winsor insisted that this is uncalled for. Mr. Schnack noted her repeated attempts to circumvent meeting procedures. Discussion and disagreement continued.  
XIII. APPOINTMENTS, RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES

A) Resignation 

1) Town Moderator


a) Letter of resignation of James A. Donnelly
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the letter of resignation of James A. Donnelly as Town Moderator. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Appointment (Pursuant to RIGL§17-11-10)

1) Town Moderator, to replace James A. Donnelly; if favorable appoint 

Town Administrator Keiser noted Ernest Savastano was the next highest vote getter in the 2009 election with write-in votes, and he is willing to accept the appointment for the duration of the term to November 2012.
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to appoint Ernest Savastano as Town Moderator. 

Discussion. This is great. It is unknown whether a write-in has assumed an office before.
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XIV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) JFD Abatement Ordinance and JFD Incentive Policy. The Council voted to proceed to advertise for public hearing for ordinance amendment and it will be on the June 18, 2012 Town Council meeting agenda.  
B) Wind Turbine Status. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Council has followed the Planning Commission’s progress on the development plan review. The Planning Commission met three times and has directed staff and the consultant to report back on wind turbine impacts and issues all communities are concerned with, including noise, setbacks, fall zones, impact on the sewage treatment plant, blade overhang into the OS-1 designation (also falls under CRMC), property values, lighting, interconnection, infrastructure, pollution and historic district issues. The Planning Commission will review the reports forthcoming from the State Renewable Energy Siting Criteria Board, which is in draft form, and the URI Renewable Siting Partnership to determine if the pros outweigh the cons. The Planning Commission questions whether it is premature for them to make a judgment without guidance and support from these two agency reports, and they may hold off until they have access to those final reports. It is not anticipated the Planning Commission will have a decision at their June 6th meeting. Interconnection was discussed, and Town Administrator Keiser felt it was inappropriate to consider the golf course if there would be marring of any of the park-like grounds. This will be reviewed with Joe Mistowski to see if there is a way to snake a utility line underground so that the fairways would not be impacted. If possible, this would be the most beneficial and cost-effective approach. A decision will be made based on what is in the best interest of the Town. Lengthy discussion ensued.  
More information is forthcoming and the Council will then make a decision whether or not to move forward with the project. Councilor Winsor referenced stray voltage issues documented in the Providence Journal. Discussion continued. When more information is available, within the next month to six weeks, the Council can make decision to move forward or not. Vice President Bowen felt these were normal concerns of people who haven’t followed the issues or reviewed the studies. The reports are very informative. 
C) East Ferry Seawall. Town Administrator Keiser reported Public Works Director Mike Gray provided a memorandum outlining the staff-recommended approach to deal with deterioration and erosion of the East Ferry Seawall. The outside projected cost is $500,000 for a permanent repair that would appear more in line with the RIDOT project completed in recent years. The recommended split between the Harbor Fund and the General Fund is 50/50. $38,700 is set aside for the East Ferry seawall replacement. At this level a minimum of $35,000 would be set aside for payback until the full $250,000 is provided. We have a sufficient fund balance ($3,800,000) to advance the $500,000, without an impact on the revenue stream. Discussion continued. 

Mike Gray recommended the cast-in-place concrete wall alternative for the East Ferry seawall, contracted out through a bid process, so that DPW staff can complete other projects and maintenance responsibilities. Town Council members who viewed the Dumpling Drive seawall commended Town staff for the fine job done and acknowledged the burden it would be to build the East Ferry seawall as well. Mike is asking for Council direction. As this repair is of an emergency nature, Solicitor Ruggiero advised that undesignated funds can be accessed for the project. If the seawall is not repaired, the beach will hit the road, and it is injurious to the community to continue with the current wall. Discussion continued. 
Councilor Winsor doesn’t like Harbor having to pay for 50% of the seawall repairs, as she feels the result will be increased mooring fees. She noted a previous Harbor sub- committee formed to differentiate what was under Town jurisdiction for payment and what was under Harbor jurisdiction for payment, which was then dissolved by the Council. She inquired if property owners off Dumpling were asked to contribute towards the riparian wall the Town paid for. Other Council members stated no such committee was formed and/or disbanded by the Council, and the Council would have no authority to form or disband a Harbor sub-committee. Vice President Bowen commented on the work done at Racquet Road and asked for the project budget, how much Harbor contributed, was it a 50/50 split, and what has been spent to date. Mike Gray stated about $60,000 has been spent. The Town went out to bid for the product, assuming the work would be performed by Town staff. The cost came in a little higher than expected. At that time the Council agreed to get the project done, see how it performs and then revisit East Ferry. Councilor Murphy noted if we can’t get East Ferry done this year using Town staff, could we dump more rock there to buy some time to get the (East Ferry) project done next year, using town staff, and would there be a cost savings. Mr. Gray stated there would be a cost savings. To be consistent with the RIDOT wall and make a longer lasting wall, there was not much cost difference between the two wall types, and the reinforced concrete wall is preferable. Vice President Bowen commented he believes we could do the East Ferry project with undesignated fund money without taking from Harbor, as taking $35,000 annually from Harbor means we would not get Harbor amenities taken care of. If the money is available and the expenditure does not drag us below the 16% reserve that maintains our credit rating, we can use it and not Harbor money, as asking Harbor for half of a $500,000 project is a little much. 
Mr. Gray stated when the budget was prepared they anticipated spending $100,000 for projects. Over the next five years they anticipate an annual expenditure of $25,000 for East Ferry with some type of match, leaving $70,000 for other projects. Councilor White stated traditionally Harbor has come to the Council when did not have enough money. We differ on Harbor/town responsibilities. As Harbor did not provide a list of what they considered Town jurisdiction and Harbor jurisdiction, the Council decided to make the decision when the decision was made for the two seawalls. The Council is willing to split the cost with Harbor as this is what was decided. Discussion continued. The five-year capital plan was approved when the budget was approved. Harbor benefits from town employees doing this type of work. 
Councilor Winsor stated traditionally what floats is under Harbor jurisdiction. Discussion continued. President Schnack wants to move this forward, referencing the recommendation to proceed to bid from the Town Administrator and Town Engineer, to repair the seawall.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to authorize the Town Administrator to go out to bid for repair and replacement of the Harbor seawall from the concrete pier to the boat ramp, for an amount not to exceed $500,000, to be disbursed from the undesignated fund balance, 50% of which will be paid back by annual installments from the Harbor capital fund over the next five to seven years.

Discussion. We have the money available and it needs to be paid back by another operating piece within the Town. This project is part of the Town’s jurisdiction and part of the Harbor’s jurisdiction. It is totally the Town’s jurisdiction. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.    
XV.  NEW BUSINESS

A) Approval of Agreement for Animal Shelter services with the Town of North Kingstown and authorization for signing by the Town Administrator. Town Administrator Keiser reported he anticipated receiving the agreement from North Kingstown Town Manager Mike Embury, but it is not here, and this item is continued.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to continue the Approval of Agreement for Animal Shelter services with North Kingstown to the June 18, 2012 Town Council Meeting agenda. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor abstains. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.   
XVI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 8:22 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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